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May 10, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott: 

Pursuant to King County Council Ordinance 18409, enclosed is a report on the progress of using specific King County facilities for homeless shelters and other services, and a motion acknowledging receipt of the Homelessness Progress Report. 

The report responds to Section 105, Proviso P1 of Ordinance 18409, which requests the following:

The homelessness progress report shall include, but not be limited to a status report on:

A. The progress of opening the 420 Fourth Avenue building or another suitable location as an emergency shelter and day center with laundry and supportive services, and in pursuing options to provide hygiene facilities;
B. The progress of opening Harborview Hall as a shelter or for other housing services;
C. Efforts to provide shelters or services for the homeless outside the city of Seattle with prioritization of collaborative efforts with other local jurisdictions; and
D. The progress of opening an emergency shelter at a county-owned facility in White Center.

For many years, King County has operated an emergency shelter in the King County Administration Building. Beginning in 2015, King County also began operating an emergency shelter in the adjacent 420 4th Avenue Building. However, beginning in 2016, both from operational experience and in response to reports commissioned by homeless partners, King County began moving from providing only emergency shelter to a system that also includes enhanced shelters. Enhanced shelters provide services 24 hours a day, seven days a week and include meals, hygiene facilities (showers and washer/dryers), secure storage and active housing navigation services. 

As part of the 2017-2018 budget, the King County Council requested a report on the progress of using the following facilities and/or regions for enhanced shelter, day center services and other homeless services:
· Harborview Hall (Seattle)
· 420 4th Avenue Building (Seattle)
· White Center (Seattle)
· Locations outside the City of Seattle.

As the report details, based on expert, third-party analysis, due to their condition and original use, Harborview Hall and the 420 4th Avenue Building are expensive to retrofit and operate as homeless shelters. The Kenmore Sheriff facility is in the permitting process for use as a family shelter. The White Center Public Health clinic began operations as a family shelter on March 21, 2017, and is currently serving 30 people.

One alternative to consider is whether a shelter utilizing a modular construction process and sited at a county-owned or publicly-owned property could more flexibly and/or cost effectively provide enhanced shelter services.
[bookmark: _GoBack]
Together with many partners, King County is dedicated to finding effective short- and long-term solutions to the critical issue of homelessness in our region. Making homelessness rare, brief and one time is also a core value in the Equity and Social Justice Initiative and aligns with the King County Strategic Plan. Consequently, emergency shelter should be considered a key component to the County’s overall effort to reduce the incidence of homelessness in our region.

It is estimated that this report cost $20,000 to produce. There are no printing costs. 

Thank you for your interest in our continuing efforts to address homelessness throughout King County. If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Adrienne Quinn, Director, Department of Community and Human Services, at 206-263-1900. 

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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